
 
 

Minutes of the Overview and Scrutiny Board 
 

19 September 2019 
 

-: Present :- 
 

Councillor Howgate (Chairman) 

 

Councillors Brown, Bye, Foster, Kennedy, Loxton, Atiya-Alla and Doggett 
 

(Also in attendance: Councillors Brooks, Ellery, Law, Chris Lewis, Long, Mills, 
David Thomas and John Thomas) 

 

 
12. Apologies  

 
It was reported that, in accordance with the wishes of the Liberal Democrat Group, 
the membership of the Board had been amended to include Councillors Doggett 
and Atiya-Alla in place of Councillors Mandy Darling and Heyse. 
 

13. Minutes  
 
The minutes of the meeting of the Board held on 20 August 2019 were confirmed 
as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
 

14. Land Release Fund  
 
The Board considered a report prepared by the Interim Director of Place and a 
separate report prepared by Councillor Kennedy.  The attached report set outs the 
Boards recommendations to Cabinet. 
 

15. Budget Monitoring 2019/20 - Quarter One  
 
The Board noted a report that provided a high level budget summary of the 
Council’s forecasted revenue and capital income and expenditure for quarter one 
of the 2019/20 financial year. 
 

16. Turning the Tide on Poverty  
 
The Board received a presentation from the Director of Public Health on ‘Turning 
the Tide of Poverty – Opportunities and Challenges’.  The presentation set out the 
following six policy areas: 
 

 Give every child the best start in life; 

 Enable all children and young people and adults to maximise their 
capabilities and have control over their lives; 

 Create fair employment and good work for all; 

 Ensure healthy standards of living for all; 
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 Create and develop healthy and sustainable places and communities; and  

 Strengthen the role of ill health prevention. 
 

The Director of Public Health detailed the work that was already underway and set 
out the potential for future opportunities if a place based planning approach was 
adopted. 
 
The Board considered the six policy areas and determined that a task and finish 
group on each policy area would enable members to meet with partners and fully 
analyse the effects of the current work and what other work could be done to 
further address the issues of poverty. 
 
Resolved 
 
That a Task and Finish Group be established to consider the following policy 
areas: 
 

 Give every child the best start in life; 

 Enable all children and young people and adults to maximise their 
capabilities and have control over their lives; 

 Create fair employment and good work for all; 

 Ensure healthy standards of living for all; 

 Create and develop healthy and sustainable places and communities; and  

 Strengthen the role of ill health prevention. 
 
 
 
 

Chairman 
 



 
 

Land Release Fund 
 

Report of the Torbay Overview and Scrutiny Board 

 
At its meeting on 19 September 2019, Torbay Council’s Overview and Scrutiny Board considered 
a report prepared by the Interim Director of Place, the purpose of which was to remind and 
advise the Overview and Scrutiny Board of the background to and progress on the use of the 
Land Release Fund (LRF) money awarded to the Council.  The Overview and Scrutiny Board was 
also in receipt of a report compiled by fellow Board Member, Councillor Kennedy. 
 
At the meeting, the Board received representations from the Cabinet Member for Economic 
Regeneration, Tourism and Housing and the Interim Director of Place.  The Interim Director of 
Place set out the contract management arrangements between the Council and the funder, 
confirming that the Council was delivering on what the funder’s were expecting and performing 
in accordance with the award.  The Interim Director of Place advised that LRF was overseen by 
the One Public Estate (OPE)/LRF Programme Board, which includes officials from the Local 
Government Association, Cabinet Office and Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local 
Government (MHCLG).  The Council was required to submit quarterly progress reports to the 
OPE, information which the Interim Director of Place acknowledged had only recently been 
provided to Councillor Kennedy, a situation that would be rectified. 
 
The Chairman of the Board invited Councillor Kennedy to present her report, which set out a 
number of questions.  The Interim Director of Place, provided responses to the questions that 
he could and referred to email correspondence from the officers monitoring the fund, and 
undertook to provide answers to remaining questions to Councillor Kennedy.  The Board was 
concerned at the level of discretion being applied to the award, giving the impression that the 
contract wasn’t being complied with.  This was further compounded by what Members 
considered to be a lack of communication and delays in the provision of information relating to 
the award of LRF funding.  The Board was advised that the funders, MHCLG, were fully aware 
that LRF projects can experience unexpected hurdles and that officers in Torbay were in regular 
contact with the monitoring officials to ensure that the Council remained compliant with the 
funding conditions.  All issues of concern are recorded in a risk register and shared with the 
funders by way of the submitted monitoring reports.  The Interim Director of Place confirmed 
that the funding body was content with the Council’s progress in respect of the LRF funding and 
they had not raised any concerns with him. 
 
The Board therefore made the following recommendations to Cabinet: 
 

(i) that Council Directors ensure that all bids submitted for their portfolio are checked by 
them for accuracy;  
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(ii) significant decisions made by Officers, such as the acceptance of the Land Release Fund 
(LRF) Grant, should have formal Record of Decisions, irrespective of whether or not the 
legal test for their preparation is met; 

 
(iii) meetings such as the one where the Mayor and Group Leaders were consulted on the 

LRF, should be minuted in the future; 
 

(iv) any information requested by Councillors for consideration by committees must be 
produced as requested and in a timely manner; 

 
(v) there is a need for clear and transparent reports.  All reports must include background 

information and context to items for which there is a need for a decision by either 
Cabinet or Full Council; 

 
(vi) all future bids for Government money must be made and submitted in accordance with 

the Constitution; and 
 

(vii) that Officers ensure that the submission of all future bids are in accordance with 
Council Policies. 

 
The Board made a further recommendation to the Interim Director of Place: 
 

That before the next meeting of this Board, the Interim Director of Place, meet with the 
Vice-Chairman of Overview and Scrutiny Board, to discuss specific issues as set out in the 
submitted report, in relation to the Land Release Fund and that a further report be 
brought back to the Board, if the Vice-Chairman feels appropriate, following consultation 
with the Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Board. 
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